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2016-2017 Highlights 
¶ NWLT completed four more land  

protection agreements (conservation 

easements) and two conservation 

land donations. These transactions 

protected an additional 374 acres 

and 19,942 feet (3.7 miles) of natural 

lake and river shorelines. NWLT   

received one of our previous         

conservation easement properties as 

a bequest from the estate of Sybil and 

Howard Holtzer. NWLT is currently 

working to transfer ownership to   

another conservation organization. 

¶ NWLTôs first outright purchase,    

Interstate Falls, was gifted to the Town of Kimball in Iron County at the 2016 NWLT annual 

meeting. Since then NWLT has helped to fund improvements to this scenic area. 

¶ Grant proposals for three more conservation land acquisition projects were prepared and 

submitted. Two proposals received funding to date while the third is still pending. 

¶ NWLT has now protected a total of over 11,300 acres of woodlands, wetlands and wildlife 

habitat, including over 60 miles of lake and river shorelines. Estimated values of the       

conservation lands and easements contributed to date total over $22 million.  

¶ A Phase V DNR Lake Protection Grant with geographic information system (GIS) mapping 

of parcels with large remaining stretches of natural shorelines is nearing completion for 

our work with lake property owners in Price County. A similar Phase VI project was 

awarded grant funding in early 2017 to begin working in Iron County. 

¶ The Old Growth Forest Initiative pilot project continued with a goal of identifying the last 

remaining large parcels of privately-owned old growth forest in Vilas County. A panel of 

experts conducted extensive screening of selected parcels. Flights to conduct more intensive 

aerial assessments are still to come. 

¶ Working with our Conservation Specialist, volunteers and staff completed 85 conservation 

land and easement monitoring visits in 2016ð80 conservation easement tracts/properties 

and 5 NWLT-owned conservation lands. A total of 112 volunteer hours were committed to 

the conservation land and easement monitoring.   

¶ Sandy Lotto took on monitoring responsibilities as Outreach & Monitoring Coordinator. 

¶ NWLT added new interactive exhibits to our office building in downtown Eagle River. Stop 

in and check out the push-button conservation projects map.  
¶ NWLT sold two trade land properties, including one in the town of Sugar Camp in Oneida 

County that was gifted after an estate settlement. These land sales provided a major boost 

to the sustainability of the organization.  
 

The 96-acre Marshall Wildlife Conservation Area in  

Lac du Flambeau, Vilas County, was an outright donation  

of conservation land to the Northwoods Land Trust. 
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Progress on Northwoods Land Trust Projects 
 

CONSERVATION PROJECTS 

 

¶ At the 2016 NWLT Annual Meeting in Iron  

County, James and Joy Perry signed a perpetual   

conservation easement to protect 99 acres and about 625 

feet of frontage on the Potato River and about 3,300 feet  

of corridor on Barr Creek, a Class I trout stream that  

provides spawning habitat for native brook trout. The  

conservation property is located just upstream from the 

large Potato River falls on Iron County Forest land. The 

Perry property includes a smaller waterfall and rapids that 

are also scenic.  

     Jim Perry stated their philosophy: ñOne cannot truly 

own the land, but only care for and pay taxes on it. The 

land is perpetual and is really part of the commons.ò  

     Accordingly, Jim and Joy have 

enrolled the tract into the Managed 

Forest Law program as open to  

public access. The family invites 

others  to enjoy it without restriction 

other than the prohibition of motor-

ized vehicles on the paths.  

     Both Jim and Joy are professionally trained as botanists and worked at the University of  

Wisconsin—Fox Valley. They have discovered well over 100 plant species on their property so 

far. ñWeôre really happy to be able to be part of thisðforever,ò Jim stated. 

 

¶ Last year Attorney William Lynch and Barbara Manger 

permanently protected their 223-acre property with about  

8,750 feet of frontage on the North Fork of the Flambeau River.  

In 2016, their neighbor on the Flambeau, Alden Geisness, 

joined their land preservation efforts by granting a similar  

conservation easement on the adjoining 52.8 acres. Al’s  

property also includes about 2,130 feet of natural shoreline on 

the North Fork of the Flambeau. Together, the two conserved 

properties now protect over two miles of shorelines on the river 

and its backwaters.  

A small waterfall and rapids on the Potato 

River in Iron County are conserved forever 

thanks to Jim and Joy Perry. 

Jim and Joy Perry (standing left) granted a conservation  

easement as part of the 2016 NWLT Annual Meeting. 

Left: Al Geisness joined his neighbors in protecting over two miles of natural  

shorelines on the North Fork of the Flambeau River in Price County. 
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     Al, who grew up and still lives on the family farm near 

Phillips, has enjoyed backpacking in wild places throughout 

the mountains of the West. Al’s love of hiking led him to 

look for more land: ñI always wanted to have river and 

lake property as an investment. I just didnôt want to see  

it developed. When they start subdividing and putting  

in lotsðI donôt care for that. Iôm glad it can never be  

developed and will be protected.ò 

¶ Two thirds of the entire shoreline on a  35-acre “wild  

lake” in Price County has now been protected forever by 

James and Erinn Letts of Minneapolis, MN. It took granting 

two adjacent conservation easements to do it though. One 

84-acre land protection agreement conserves 2,620 frontage 

feet while the second 42-acre easement protects another 

1,040 feet of shoreline.  

     Perch Lake has a maximum depth of 21 feet and 

is a seepage lake. The Letts family purchased the 

property on Perch Lake in the town of Flambeau in 

order to keep it wild for their kids and other future 

generations to enjoy.  

     Pre-existing mineral reservations held by the 

Wisconsin Board of Commissioners of Public  

Lands meant that the 42-acre parcel would not meet 

stringent IRS rules, so it had to be separated from 

the 84-acre contiguous tract. Only one other private-

ly-owned parcel exists on this “wild lake” identified 

by the DNR’s Northern Initiatives.  

     With the two conservation easements now in 

place, the vast majority of Perch Lake shoreline will 

remain forever wild. 

 

Right: The North Fork of the Flambeau River was listed as one  

of the top river musky fishing areas in Wisconsin. 

Above: Owen, one of the next generation of  

the Letts family, looks over Perch Lake. 

Right: Two-thirds of the natural shoreline on 

Perch Lake, a DNR-identified ñwild lake,ò  

is now protected for all future generations. 
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¶ In April NWLT received one of our previous  

conservation easement properties as a bequest 

from the estate of Sybil and Howard Holtzer of 

Philadelphia, PA. A memorial cruise on Big  

Portage Lake celebrated their lives and their  

protection of this 8.73-acre parcel with about 

750 feet of entirely natural lake frontage.  

     The land was preserved by Sybil and Howard 

with a conservation agreement in 2007. Sybil 

and her sister, Beryl, grew up enjoying a family 

summer cabin on the north shore of Big Portage 

Lake. Sybil purchased the nearby parcel simply 

to keep it as a nature preserve. The lakeshore 

was identified by a DNR lake study as a  

critical “sensitive area” on the lake. NWLT 

is currently working to transfer ownership to 

the Big Portage Lake Riparian Association.  

    NWLT will maintain our role in annually  

    monitoring and defending the conservation  

    easement. 

 

¶ A 96-acre property in the town of Lac du   

Flambeau was donated outright to NWLT in  

September of 2016. Edward Marshall gifted the  

property in order to protect the wildlife habitat.  

Located just south of State Hwy. 70, the property  

includes about 63 acres of productive forest lands  

and over 6,900 feet (1.3 miles) of Koernet Creek 

frontage. The creek is flooded by a beaver dam  

which creates a large marsh wetland. 

     Adjacent to both Lac du Flambeau tribal land  

and the Chequamegon-Nicolet National Forest, the 

property will provide excellent wildlife viewing.  

A looping hiking trail is available for public outdoor 

recreational use, including a spur trail leading to a 

small pier and observation platform overlooking the 

beaver flowage. 

 

With assistance from Attorney Jack LaChance of Land 

Oô Lakes, the Northwoods Land Trust received the 

WallmannðHoltzer Nature Preserve as a bequest. 

A pontoon boat memorial cruise in June with  

Beryl Bennewith, husband Geoffrey, and  

Jack LaChance was a celebration of lives of  

Sybil, Howard and daughter Celia Holtzer. 

Ed Marshall visits one of several super-canopy white pine trees  

that remain on the Marshall Wildlife Conservation Area.  
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     A volunteer work day in June focused on 

removing an old pier in preparation for the  

construction of a new wildlife viewing pier  

and platform. Other non-motorized recreational 

uses available on the site include hiking, biking, 

snowshoeing, ungroomed cross-country skiing, 

hunting and trapping. 

     Thanks to Ed’s generous donation, NWLT  

is currently hoping to leverage the value of the 

conservation land gift with a Knowles-Nelson 

Stewardship Fund grant application toward  

the purchase of another 135-acre conservation 

property which will also be open to public  

recreational access.  

 

    ñIt could be developed,  

but I decided I would rather  

do something so I could ensure  

it would be there forever.ò   

- Ed Marshall 

¶ NWLT’s first outright purchase of a  

conservation property was Interstate Falls  

in December of 2015. At the 2016 Annual 

Meeting, NWLT gifted the scenic site to the 

local Town of Kimball.  

     Since then NWLT has continued to  

provide funding and assistance to clear and 

construct a gravel parking lot, re-route the 

main hiking trail, survey the property and 

install boundary signs.  

     Most recently NWLT contracted for  

the construction and installation of safety 

railings and a stairway so visitors can safely 

view the falls from both the top and below.  

     Over $60,000 of improvements have 

been completed to date for this exceptional  

Property. Special thanks to the generosity  

of a major donor who wishes to remain 

anonymous, and many other individuals, 

families, businesses and foundations who 

have contributed to this unique community 

project. 

Marshall Wildlife 

Conservation Area 

Safety railings both above and below the falls were  

contracted by NWLT thanks to generous contributions.  

Interstate Falls is quickly becoming an important  

tourism destination for the Town of Kimball.  
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¶ Outreach & Monitoring Coordinator 

Sandy Lotto conducted a volunteer monitor 

training workshop on May 4th hosted by  

Carol Eaton and Michael Ritter on their Liege 

Lake conserved property. The program featured 

retired DNR Wildlife Biologist (and NWLT  

board member) Ron Eckstein.  

     In 2016, volunteers and staff completed 85 

conservation land and easement monitoring  

visits, including 80 conservation easement 

tracts/properties and five NWLT-owned  

conservation lands.  

¶ The NWLT Old Growth Forest Initiative   

moved forward with more selective screening 

by a panel of experts using the GIS mapping 

prepared by consultant John Wright of potential privately-owned old growth forest parcels in 

Vilas County. Airplane flights are the next phase in this pilot project. 

 

ORGANIZATION AND BOARD DEVELOPMENT 
¶    The 2016 Annual Meeting was held at the 

Town of Kimball Community Center just north  

of Hurley, Wisconsin. The meeting included the 

transfer of ownership of Interstate Falls to the  

Town and the unveiling of the entrance sign 

and dedication of the area as the Siebert Scenic  

Conservation Area.  

     Donald and Nancy Siebert and their  

daughter were on hand for the dedication  

which recognized the nearly 60 years the family 

protected the area and allowed the public to 

hike a trail to see the falls. 

¶    Agreeing to two-year terms, the NWLT Board of Directors re-elected Mary Schwaiger as  

President and Bob Martini as Vice-President. Special thanks to Kirk Mueller of Eagle River 

who recently resigned as Board Treasurer due to family care issues. 

¶    The Northwoods Land Trust continues to participate with land trusts from across the  

country in the Terrafirma Risk Retention Group LLC conservation defense insurance program. 

NWLT’s insurance coverage is up to $500,000 of legal costs to help defend our conservation  

projects—a critical part of protecting these lands in perpetuity. 

¶    Sandy Lotto expanded her part-time position as the Outreach & Monitoring Coordinator.  

Conservation Specialist Trisha Moore is on an indefinite leave of absence to deal with a family  

medical issue. 

¶ A five-year strategic plan update was completed and adopted by the Board of Directors  

in December. A Land Trust Excellence & Advancement grant from the national Land Trust  

Alliance and Gathering Waters Conservancy is currently helping to address a new critical  

strategic issue—succession planning—with help from consultant Megan Olds of Parallel  

Solutions, Traverse City, MI. 

Ron Eckstein explains forest and wildlife management  

to new and experienced monitoring volunteers.  
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EDUCATION, COMMUNICATIONS & VOLUNTEER RELATIONS 

¶ Three issues of the redesigned NWLT newsletter were distributed to a mailing list of over  

1,300. The spring landowner newsletter was mailed to 90 conservation easement landowners. 

¶ Media coverage and press releases resulted in TV 12 and WXPR interviews and newspaper  

feature articles on the NWLT annual meeting, Interstate Falls, hikes and paddle tours, Deerskin 

River conservation easement, and the Price County lakes project. Newsletter articles were  

prepared for Lake Tides, the Gathering Waters newsletter and others.  

¶    Educational display booths and/or presentations about the Northwoods Land Trust were  

held at the Lac du Flambeau Lakes Fest, Trees For Tomorrow Forest Fest, the Sustainability  

Fair, Land O’ Lakes Fish & Game Club, WI Lake Leaders Institute and the Nicolet College  

Learning in Retirement program. A hike/paddle trip featured a guided walk on the Lobermeier  

family’s conservation easement property and the Walters/Kartman Sailor Creek Flowage  

conservation easement site—both in Price County. Hikes/snowshoe tours were also held at the  

Holmboe and Dugan Preserves. 

¶    A Phase V DNR Lake Protection Grant project focused on lake property owners in Price  

County. This project was initiated in 2015 and included GIS mapping of all parcels with at least  

500 feet of natural lake or flowage shoreline. This project is now nearing completion. 

¶ The visitor center’s interpretive exhibits were enhanced by volunteer David Noel who  

designed and constructed a new interactive, push-button land protection display.  

¶ Facebook and website postings continue to be updated regularly. 

 

FINANCE & RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT  

(Fiscal Year 2016) 

¶ NWLT’s multi-year, $168,000 Phase V DNR Lake Protection Grant continued in Price  

County. A total of $55,274 was received for 2016. A Phase VI grant was awarded to begin 

work on Iron County lakes. 

¶ Foundation grants included $133,730 from the Caerus Foundation, $15,000 from the Lux  

Foundation, $12,500 from the James D. & Jane P. Watermolen Foundation, $6,500 from the 

Modestus Bauer Foundation, $2,479 from the EarthShare employee giving program, $2,000 

from the Coles Family Foundation, $1,000 from the Wisconsin Land Fund of the Greater Green 

Bay Community Foundation, $870 from the Charles B. & Ida C. Sanders Northwoods Memori-

al Fund through the Natural Resources Foundation of Wisconsin, $500 from the Charles &  

Carol James fund of the Greater Milwaukee Foundation, $500 from the American Natural  

Heritage Foundation and Mueller Family Charitable Trust, and $100 from an employee  

matching gifts program of the Kimberly Clark Foundation. The AmazonSmile Foundation  

also contributed a percentage of the purchase price of items from the AmazonSmile website. 

¶ NWLT received an additional gift of stocks in 2016 from a donor in the Rhinelander area  

who wishes to remain anonymous. The Financial Strategies Group in Rhinelander provides  

brokerage account assistance. A $75,000 distribution from an IRA was also gifted by a donor 

who wishes to remain anonymous. A major donor event was held at Minocqua Winter Park. 

¶ One trade land (non-conservation) property was released from a 20-year leaseback  

provision and was sold in 2016. A second trade land parcel too small for permanent conserva-

tion was donated by a family after settling an estate and that parcel was also sold in 2016. 

¶ Investments—The NWLT board-designated Land Stewardship Fund (Vanguard balanced  

mutual fund) was over $971,000 at the end of 2016. The other unrestricted Vanguard account 

included about $1,123,000 as an operating reserve after the sale of the trade land. 
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Temporarily 
Restricted

5.5%

Permanently 
Restricted

23.5%
Land 

Stewardship 
Fund

27.0%

Unrestricted
44.0%

2016 Assets

2016 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
The Northwoods Land Trust’s fiscal year is the calendar year. NWLT’s 

Finance Committee conducted our regular internal review for 2016 in 

March, 2017. Kerber Rose CPAs conducted an external financial audit in 

February, 2017. (Note: statements for 2016 are in accrual basis.) 

Conservation Easement Donors: 
Kenneth & Carolyn Aldridge  

Estate of Carl Anderson 

Diana Anderson 

Catharine Beverly 

Donald, Jeffrey, Sylvia & David Behm   

  & Jeanette Schachtner 

Tannica & James Bragiel 

Paul Brown, Jeffrey Brown & Laura  

  Kavanagh (Linda Pierson Estate) 

Richard Bostwick & Barbara Arms 

John & Timmie Clemetsen 

Jean & Jerry Crawford 

Dr. David & Minka Dawson 

Roger Degris 

Michael Eaton & Carol Ritter 

Richard Eggleston & Anita Clark 

Virginia & John Elsen 

Beverly Engstrom 

Ann M. & Scott Eshelman 

Craig Everts 

Dr. Walter & Donna Gager 

Alden Geisness 

Doris Greenwald Estate 

Timothy Hagen (2) & Kimberly Kelling 

DiAnne & Terry Hatch 

Daniel & Catherine Haupert 

Hodag Sports Club 

Sybil & Howard Holtzer 

Charles & Carol James 

Thomas & Ellen Katisch 

Allan Kauth 

Marena Kehl & Peter McKeever 

Melanie Kern 

Don & Sue Kratsch (2 projects) 

Dr. James & Erinn Letts (2 projects) 

Mary Lewandowski 

Dr. Gene & Phyllis Likens 

Robert & Mary, David, Jacob Lobermeier 

  (2 projects) 

William Lynch & Barbara Manger 

Robert Martini & Kathleen Vick-Martini 

Keith & Jocelyn McCaffery 

Ellen McKenzie & Joann Kindt 

Thomas & Carol Mertens 

Joseph Mertens 

Richard Miller 

Michael (Mick) Mlinar 

Albert & Kathryn Nagy 

Thomas & Eileen Pawlacyk (4 projects) 

James & Joy Perry 

Sarah Perry & Jessie B. Perry Estate 

Lee & Margo Popovich 

Benjamin, Glenn, Ken & Roger Powell  

Donald & Virginia Read (2 projects) 

Meta Reigel 

Roland & Ruth Rueckert 

Sally & Bud Schlack 

Willa Schmidt 

Eugene & Elenore Streich 

Walter & Anita Thiede 

Helen & Richard Thomas 

Thomas Turriff 

William & Joy Vancos 

Cynthia Walters & Sue Kartman (2 projects)  
June Wedell 

Wellenstein family—Walter, Nina, Rick, 

  Charles, Michael, Anna, Bart (3 projects) 

Jeffrey Wiesner & Sara Ford Wiesner 

Harry & Candy Whidden 

Elizabeth Wywialowski 
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NWLT Land Donors: 
The Nature Conservancy 

Estate of Carl Anderson 

Maxine A. Gere 

Patrick Dugan & Sue Hausserman-Dugan 

Richard Galaty, George & Carol  

  Schneider 

Ruth Sampson 

Sampson Cranberry Marsh LLC 

Edward Marshall 

Peter, Erin & Laura Hayes & Amy  

  O’Donnell 

Estate of Sybil & Howard Holtzer 

 

Other Major 2016 Contributors* 
Caerus Foundation 

Anonymous—IRA distribution 

DNR Lake Protection Grant  

Lux Foundation 

James D. & Jane P. Watermolen Fdn. 

Modestus Bauer Foundation  

Land Trust Alliance 

DNR Knowles-Nelson Stewardship   

  Program 

EarthShare (employee giving program) 

Coles Family Foundation 

Wisconsin Land Fund of the Greater  

  Green Bay Community Foundation 

Charles A. & Ida C. Sanders  

  Northwoods Memorial Fund 

  (WI Natural Resources Foundation) 

American Natural Heritage Fdn. &  

  Mueller Charitable Trust 

Charles & Carol James, Greater  

  Milwaukee Foundation 

Carol Ritter & Michael Eaton 

Nancy Nebgen 

Patricia Juday 

Edward Marshall 

Richard & Amy Jo Aylward 

Tara Lila LLC 

Michael & Peg Uihlein 

Robert & Elke Hagge 

Don & Sue Kratsch 

Sarah Perry, Fidelity Gift Fund 

Mark Fedora & Laura Scotford 

Tannica & James Bragiel 

DiAnne & Terry Hatch 

Mick Mlinar 

Thomas N. & Jo Ann Turriff 

William & Susan Sprinkmann 

Donald & Virginia Read 

John Roberts & Nancy Osterberg 

Tom Jerow & Steven Schreier 

Bob Martini & Kathleen Vick-Martini 

Bryan Pierce & Gail Gilson-Pierce 

Cathy Techtmann 

David & Sara Kozeluh 

Elizabeth Tuttle 

Jeff Patterson 

Jim & Kathy Holperin 

Ken Aldridge 

Mary Schwaiger 

Merrill & Robert Horswill 

Richard & Helen Thomas 

Timothy & Jan Romenesko 

Ward & Judith Fuller 

 

*Major grants/gifts are contributions of 

$500 or more in a fiscal year. 
 

Memberships 
& 

contributions

16.0%

Government 
grants
6.3%

Foundation 
grants
24.6%Investments

16.8%

Trade land 
sales
10.4%

Land 
donations

25.9%

2016 Income
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Management

13.4%

Fundraising
7.5%

Program 
Expenses

79.1%

2016Expenses

The Northwoods Land Trust 2016-17 Annual Report is available to the public on our website at 

www.northwoodslandtrust.org or in hard copy by contacting the NWLT office at 519 E. Wall 

St., P.O. Box 321, Eagle River, WI 54521 or call (715) 479-2490. 


